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Dear Parents

[image: image26.wmf]Each year our schools issue a copy of the handbook which outlines the current policies and practices of the council and of the school.  Renfrewshire Council is committed to providing high quality services.  This commitment is reflected in our council plan vision which is:

Renfrewshire Council is an organisation which is focused on achieving the following outcomes:
· Reshaping our place, our economy and our future;

· Building strong, safe and resilient communities;

· Tackling inequality, ensuring opportunities for all;

· Creating a sustainable Renfrewshire for all to enjoy; and

· Working together to improve outcomes.

It gives me great pleasure, as the Director of Children’s Services, to commend the school handbook to you as a source of helpful information not only on day to day matters of school procedure, but as an interesting insight into the school itself.

Yours sincerely
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Peter MacLeod

Director of Children’s Services

Douglas Street Pre 5 Centre

Douglas Street Pre 5 Centre

Douglas Street, 

Paisley PA1 2PJ

Email:  agnes.thomson@renfrewshire.gov.uk
Tel: 0141 889 5301

Head of Centre:  Agnes Thomson 

Dear Parent,

May I welcome you to Douglas Street Nursery through this handbook, which I hope you will find interesting and informative.

As a parent you remain the first and most important educator of your child.  You are also very important to us and we look forward to getting to know you and your child.

We value contributions parents make, therefore you will always be welcome to participate in the life of the nursery.

I look forward to our partnership.

Yours sincerely,
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Agnes Thomson

Head of Centre

Nursery Staff

Head of Establishment
Agnes Thomson 

Depute


Bernie Hassan 

Senior


Ann Marie Steers

Clerical


Carole Chambers





Rona Stewart
Nursery Staff

Mary Donnelly 

Pre 5 Enhanced Nursery Officer
Natalie Craig


Pre 5 Nursery Officer







Joanne Biondi (job Share)
Pre 5 Nursery Officer

Theresa McMeeken (J/S)
Pre 5 Nursery Officer





Frances Hunter (part time)
Pre 5 Nursery Officer 

Christine Gilbert 

Pre 5 Nursery Officer

Pauline Shearer (job Share)
Pre 5 Nursery Officer 

Sharon Stalker (job share)
Pre 5 Nursery Officer





Rachel Gallagher 

Pre 5 Nursery Officer





Joanna Matwiejczuk
Pre 5 Nursery Officer 

Morgan Vandal

Pre 5 Nursery Officer 

Grace Edgar


Pre 5 Nursery Officer

Lisa McDougall

Pre 5 Nursery Officer

Teacher


Amanda Collins
Janitor/Cleaner

Susan McGregor

Catering Staff

Liz Henry

Support Assistant            Alison McCabe

There are also many visiting specialists who visit the children. e.g. speech therapists and psychologists.
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    Section One:  Establishment Aims

In our establishment we aim to offer the highest quality service.

We will seek to:

· Provide an all year round flexible service, which meets the needs of both parents and children.

· Provide a safe and secure learning environment, which is happy and relaxed and encourages each individual to reach their full potential.

· Provide a curriculum that takes account of children’s individual development and progress and allows them to learn through play.

· Develop parental partnership, encouraging parents to become involved at a variety of levels.

· Promote an ethos of equality and fairness which respects and values all members of the nursery.

· Provide high quality resources, efficiently organised, to support effective learning and teaching. 

· Establish a team, led by the Head, which works effectively towards the success of the nursery.
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  Section Two:
General Information

Admissions

Renfrewshire council has agreed that there are some family and geographical circumstances which will give children priority for admission. All nursery places are allocated in line with the Council’s admissions policy and the nursery staff will advise you on how this policy operates when you apply for a place for your child. A leaflet detailing the Council’s policy is also available from all establishments and you should receive a copy of this.

Pre School and Anti Pre School children are entitled to a place as follows:

	Birthday
	Eligible Month

	March
	August

	April
	August

	May
	August

	June
	August

	July
	August

	August
	August

	September
	October

	October
	November

	November
	December

	December
	January

	January
	February

	February
	March


All children are entitled to a funded part time nursery place from the term following their third birthday. Establishments offer places to children under the age of three. These places are allocated in accordance with Renfrewshire Council Pre- Five Admissions Policy.

Eligible two year olds residing in Renfrewshire whose parents are in receipt of qualifying benefits.
	Qualifying Benefit/Credit
	Evidence
	Documents Source

	Income Support
	Appendix 20 of Admissions policy or Benefit Award Letter
	Department of Work and Pensions

	Job Seekers Allowance
	Appendix 20 of Admissions policy or Benefit Award Letter
	Department of Work and Pensions

	Employment and Support Allowance
	Appendix 20 of Admissions policy or Benefit Award Letter
	Department of Work and Pensions

	Incapacity or Severe Disablement Allowance
	Appendix 20 of Admissions policy or Benefit Award Letter
	Department of Work and Pensions

	State Pension Credit
	Appendix 20 of Admissions policy or Benefit Award Letter
	Department of Work and Pensions

	Universal Credit
	Appendix 20 of Admissions policy or Benefit Award Letter
	Department of Work and Pensions

	Child Tax Credit, but not Working Tax Credit, with an income less than £16,105*
	Current Award Letter
	HM Revenue and Customs

	Both maximum Child Tax Credit and maximum Working Tax Credit and an income under £6,420*
	Current Award Letter
	HM Revenue and Customs

	Support under Part VI of the Immigration and Asylum Act 1999
	Confirmation Letter
	Home Office


An admissions panel will meet intervals throughout the year to discuss and prioritise applications and to decide how nursery places will be allocated. The panel will consist of all heads of pre-five establishments in the area and representatives of the other agencies involved in supporting children and their families e.g. Social Work Department, Health Boards etc.

A register of all applicants will be kept by the head of establishment. Please note that the length of time a child’s name has been on the register will not affect the child’s priority for admission. Parents can ask to see their application form at any time and update information if circumstances change.

If circumstances change which will affect the application you should notify the head of establishment.

Hours of opening

The nursery is open from 8.00am - 5.00pm

Daily Sessions

Because the nursery’s opening hours allow us to meet the needs of the family, daily sessions can vary.  Times should be discussed with the Head or Depute at enrolment. During each session the children will be welcomed and given the opportunity for free play, group time, snack and outdoor play.

When your child is in 3yr – 5yr playroom, he/she may have what is called a “term time” place.  This means he/she is required to take school holidays, e.g. summer Easter and October breaks.

Numbers of children at each daily session and staff/child ratios

The nursery has places for 50 full time children.  However, because of part time places and shared weeks, we can cater for a greater amount of children over the nursery day.

Ratio
0 – 2years
1 : 3,       2 – 3years
   1 : 5,          3 – 5years
   1 : 8
Enrolment procedures

Once your child has been allocated a nursery place, you will receive a letter asking if we can do a home visit to complete enrolment forms, discuss details of your child’s place and meet your keyworker. You will also receive a welcome booklet, which we ask you to complete with information about your child.  Staff will use this information to help settle your child and plan for their learning.

Parents are asked to settle their child for the first week.  This will be a gradual process building up to a time when your child feels quite happy to stay in the playroom without you.
Attendance

If you accept a place for your child he/she will be expected to attend regularly.

Please let the nursery know if you do not wish to use all of the sessions you have been offered, as there is a high demand for places and another child could be allocated the place.

Due to new procedures which have been put in place by Renfrewshire Council Education Department, we ask that if your child is going to be absent from nursery you contact us before 09.30am.  If you do not contact us the nursery will telephone you before 10.00am on the day of absence to find out the reason for non attendance.

Emergency contacts

Parents of children attending the nursery are asked to provide names, addresses and telephone numbers of 2 relatives/friends who may be contacted in the case of an emergency.

Please inform the nursery of any changes in this information.

Arrival and collection of children

In the interest of child safety you should ensure you inform your child’s keyworker if he or she is to be collected by someone not known to the nursery staff or Head, nursery staff will not release a child without prior knowledge and consent

When children arrive at Nursery would parent/carer please sign child’s name in the book. When the child is collected would the parent/carer please sign their own name in the book.

This avoids difficult situations when an adult who is a stranger to the staff comes to collect a child.

It is expected that a responsible adult will bring a child to and from the nursery; they must be over 16years old.

Suitable clothing

Children have the best fun when they are doing messy work!  We will always try to make sure that they wear aprons, but accidents can happen, so please dress your child in suitable clothes.  Please also make sure that your child has suitable outdoor clothing in case outdoor play or a trip is planned. We would appreciate if you would not dress your child/children in football clothing.

Excursions and Consent Forms

When outings or excursions for children are planned, a member of staff will advise you in advance.  You will be asked to complete consent forms which give your permission for your child’s participation.  Please note that children cannot take part in outings unless completed consent forms have been submitted by their parent/guardian.

Meals

A two-course lunch is provided daily for children who attend over the lunchtime period. The weekly menu is displayed on the parent’s notice board and outside each playroom. The cost for lunch is £2.10 per day.

Children who have a special dietary requirement can be catered for.  This should be discussed at enrolment with the Head of Centre or Depute and child’s keyworker.

Snacks and the promotion of Healthy Eating

A healthy snack is provided for the children during the morning and afternoon sessions.  This varies from day to day but would normally include milk or water, cheese and biscuits and a piece of fruit. There is a list of snacks provided on the notice board outside each playroom.

Free fruit is provided weekly to all establishments to promote and encourage healthy eating.

Transport

Transport is not normally provided for children attending pre-five establishments.  The council may, however, provide transport to and from nursery for children with additional support who may require to travel some distance to take up their placement.  A few establishments have their own transport but this is exceptional and generally parents should make their own travel arrangements.

Insurance

Sometimes children like to bring something special or new to nursery for their friends to see.  However, parents should be aware that the council cannot accept responsibility for personal belongings left in a nursery.  
Emergency closure arrangements

We make every effort to maintain a full service, but on some occasions circumstances arise which mean the nursery has to close.

Establishments may be affected by, for example, severe weather, transport problems, power failures or difficulties with fuel supplies.  If this happens, we will do all we can to let you know about details of closure and re-opening.

We may keep in touch by telephone, notices in local shops and community centres, announcements in local churches, in the press and on local radio.

To help us keep you informed it is important that you make sure we have the most up to date emergency contact information for your family.
Accommodation for parents

Our parent’s room is situated at the entrance of the building.  Parents are welcome to come in to have a cup of tea and chat to other parents.  There is a selection of reading material and information leaflets available.  

No Smoking Policy
Renfrewshire Council operates a no smoking policy in all council establishments and their grounds, which applies to all staff and visitors.

Nursery Charges

A funded part time place is available for all pre school and ante pre-school children.

Please note that if required Renfrewshire Council has the right to introduce a charge for a nursery place, which is allocated in addition to this.

Wraparound Care
The nursery now provides wraparound care where parents are charged for hours they use which are out with their entitlement. The cost of this is £3.85 per hour.  You may be entitled to a concession, please ask for a leaflet.
Child Protection Guidelines and Procedures. 
We cannot keep information to ourselves that a child may be at risk. Information will be treated with extreme sensitivity and will only be passed on to those professionals who are in a position to protect and support the child and the family.

If any bumps or bruises occur during the day the staff will record them in our report book for the parent’s information.  We therefore ask if a child comes into the nursery with a bump or bruise that you inform us of the accident. For further information please refer to Renfrewshire Council leaflet “Protecting Children” 

All staff have been issued with identification badges and have been screened by Disclosure Scotland prior to taking up post. If your child’s keyworker is absent a temporary Nursery Officer may replace her. All Nursery Officers are fully qualified Nursery Nurses and are SSSC registered. Throughout the year we have various students from West of Scotland College and Work experience students from Renfrewshire Council.

INCLUSION AND EQUALITY

The nursery is non-denominational.  We respect and welcome children and parents of all religions, faiths and beliefs.

All pre-five services should reflect the Council’s equal opportunities policies and be anti-racist, anti-sexist, multi-cultural and recognise the rights of both men and women to work or to care for children.  Provision takes into account the needs of children with additional support needs.   These principles are reflected in the criteria used to admit children to nursery and in the curriculum of all establishments.
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 Section Three:  Medical Information

Medication

The administration of medication is at the discretion of the Head of establishment.

If your child is in need of medication during his/her time at nursery you must discuss his/her requirements with the Head of the nursery. You will need to fill in a form which authorises nursery staff to administer medication.

If your child suffers from any condition, which is likely to require emergency treatment, parents must inform staff of likely triggers and what emergency treatment is required.

Please note that establishments must be informed and kept up to date of any medical conditions your child suffers from.

If you child becomes ill while at nursery

We will contact the parent or emergency contact and ensure your child is comfortable and reassured.  If the illness / accident is of a serious nature your child will be taken to the local hospitals Accident and Emergency unit.  You will be contacted and advised to join your child.

If your child becomes ill at home

The establishment would welcome a telephone call if your child is not able to attend nursery on a particular day, please contact us before 9.30am. 

Minor accidents and upsets

If your child has a minor accident while at nursery, immediate First Aid will be given.  The accident / incident will be entered into our accident book and the parent or person collecting the child will be informed.

Visits to the establishment by medical staff

On occasions there will be visits made by Health Board Staff e.g. Dentist, Optician.

Parents will be given advance notice when it is their child’s turn for a check up.  Parents are welcome to attend.

  Section Four:  The Nursery Curriculum


Our aims

· To offer experiences which encourage development of existing knowledge and skills.

· To develop children’s understanding of language and foster communication skills.

· To develop early literacy and numeracy skills.

· To encourage the development of self esteem.

· To develop social skills.  Encouraging children to be independent, take turns, to share and enable them to form relationships with both adults and children.

· To offer a broad and balanced curriculum which is effective.

· To offer inclusion and equality to all.

· To enable children to enjoy learning through their play.

How our Children Learn

Curriculum for Excellence

Curriculum for Excellence 3- 18 is the introduction of the new curriculum for schools and nurseries. The purpose of this programme is to improve the learning, attainment and achievement of the children and young people in Scotland.

Curriculum for Excellence introduces a new curriculum with new levels. The first stage is now called the early level and is appropriate for 3-6 years. This early level will mean better continuity in children’s learning and will ensure a smooth transition from nursery to primary. This means that schools will now use many of the approaches used in nursery and therefore support children’s learning and development efficiently.

Purpose of the Curriculum

Curriculum for Excellence is about preparing all children to become:-

Successful Learners

Confident Individuals

Responsible Citizens

Effective Contributors

What does this mean for the nursery?

Learning will take place through a wide range of planned experiences and activities which will be designed to achieve specific outcomes. These will be provided for all the curricular areas.

Learning experiences will provide both challenge and enjoyment. Children will be active in their learning and have opportunities to develop and demonstrate creativity.

The Curricular Areas

The Curriculum has been organised into 8 areas:-

Health and Wellbeing

Languages

Mathematics

Science

Social Studies

Expressive Arts

Technology

Religious and Moral Education

How we promote learning

We promote learning in a variety of ways.  Staff will work with children on an individual and group basis.  There are also opportunities for the children to freely explore the playroom, interacting with their friends and staff members.

During their time at nursery the younger children are given the opportunity to use their senses to explore and investigate a variety of natural and man-made objects with staff providing appropriate interaction.

The older children also have the opportunity to explore a variety of activities and experiences within the different areas of the playroom.  While children are involved in their play, they are extending their knowledge, developing new skills and having a great deal of fun.

These are some of the areas the children are free to explore and investigate.


 





















ASSESSMENT

Assessments are carried out to provide a record of what your child has learned, to show their progress and to highlight any area in which they may need additional support, it also allows their keyworker to plan the next stage in your child’s learning process.

The staff will observe your child at play and record their progress in your child’s profile.

TRANSFER OF INFORMATION

In June before your child starts school the nursery staff complete a Transfer of Information form. With the parents’ permission this is passed on to the primary school your child will attend.


    Section Five:  Parental Partnership

Our Aims

To ensure you feel welcome in the nursery

To develop good communication with you

To ensure you are kept informed of your child’s progress 

To involve you at a variety of levels within the nursery. This can be in many ways e.g. outings, fundraising, attending reviews, joining the parents association, workshops and time in the playrooms.

Working with you

We will always strive to keep you up to date with nursery news and activities. This can be through keyworkers, communication bags, newsletters, notice boards, texts, etc.

We will also keep you informed of your child’s progress; again this can be through the keyworker, informally or at a review or parents evening.

Supporting all children’s needs

You know your child best of all.  The Nursery recognises this and that is why every child’s starting point in nursery is based on their home experience.

It is the role of the Keyworker to liaise closely with the family, sharing information and building on the child’s existing skills.

Some children have Additional Support Needs and may need additional support. These could be due to one factor such as a hearing difficulty or they could be more wide ranging.

If a child needs some extra support, we would firstly discuss the situation through an Extended Support Team meeting (EST), which the parent would attend.  It may be that the Health Visitor and Educational Psychologist would also attend.

Working together to promote positive behaviour

The policy of the nursery is to treat each child as would a caring parent.  The staff aim to create an atmosphere which is warm, friendly and caring, but also where simply explained rules must be observed e.g. if a child is disruptive or inconsiderate of others, then staff would show through example and discussion that this behaviour is not appropriate.

We hope that by providing a good example the children will learn to share, help and consider others and in turn feel good about themselves.







 










3 2 1 Parents Association

We have a Parents Association meeting once per month and any parent wishing to become part of this group should speak to any of the Association member or a member of staff.

Chair

-







Vice Chair
-


Treasurer
-





Secretary
-




This group meets to discuss issues regarding the nursery’s development, fundraising, grant applications and any other relevant business.  

Fundraising

The nursery fundraises on a regular basis.  This enables us to take the children on special outings e.g. concerts, exhibitions.

We are always looking for new ideas and interesting ways to fundraise.  Anyone who is interested in helping in this way should come forward with their ideas.
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      SPONSORED WALK AT BARSHAW PARK

Voluntary Contribution

We ask for a voluntary contribution of £1 per child per week. The detail of how this money is spent is on the parent’s notice board.

  Section Six:  The Wider Community


The Community

The nursery has many links with the community and is involved in a variety of ways.















Links to primary school

Children normally transfer to Primary school between the ages of four and a half years and five and a half years.  If your child is 4 years of age before the 29th February then they are eligible to attend Primary School the following August.  Information on registration / enrolment procedures will be given in the local press at the beginning of each year.  You must register your child at your local school.

We aim to make the transition to Primary school as smooth as possible for your child.  Visits will be arranged in the summer term to give you the opportunity to go to the Primary school with your child to meet their teacher.  Your child’s keyworker will complete a report for the Primary School, this report will be discussed at your review and permission sought to forward the report to the teacher.

We invite your child’s Primary Teacher to an open week to allow them to meet your child in a familiar environment.

If you have any worries or concerns about your child’s move to Primary school, please feel free to discuss them with their Keyworker.

The Nursery has an allocated Home Link Worker Maureen Cassells 


     Section Seven:  Other Information

Suggestions and complaints

We are always anxious to maintain and improve our service.  If you have any suggestions to make about the service, please contact Agnes Thomson in the first instance.  Similarly, if you have a complaint about any aspect of the service you should contact Agnes Thomson who will advise you of the procedures.  If you feel your complaint has not been satisfactory resolved with the establishment head, please contact Laura McAllister, Education Manager (curriculum and early years) who can be contacted at the following address / telephone number.

Renfrewshire Council

Children’s Services

Renfrewshire House

Cotton Street

Paisley

PA1 1LE

Tel 0300 3000 170
You also have the right to contact SCSWIS should you so wish at the undernoted address:

Social Care and Social Work Improvement Scotland

Compass House

11 Riverside Drive

Dundee

DD1 4NT

Tel: 0845 600 9527

Useful addresses

You may wish to be aware of the following names, addresses and telephone numbers.

Peter Macleod





Director of Children’s Services



Renfrewshire House

Cotton Street

Paisley 
PA1 1LE

Tel: 0141 618 6839
(Secretary)



Other useful addresses may include

You may wish to be aware of the following telephone numbers.

Social Work Department
0300 300 1199

Marriage Guidance
248 5249
Social Work Standby 
0300 343 1505

Advice Works
0300 300 1238
R.A.H.



0141 887 9111

Asthma Helpline      0300 222 5800
Asthma Nurse
0800 121 62 44

Police



01786 289 070
Ferguslie Police

0141 435 1086/7

Aids Helpline         
020 7814 6767

Fire Station


0141 889 2222

Citizens advice
0141 889 2121

Psychological

0141 840 8900

Consumer Advice    03454 040 506
Services







Alcohol Advice

0141 887 0880

Family Conciliation
0141 332 2731

Substance Abuse

0300 300 1199

Panda Centre
0141 314 7202


Resource Centre






Womens Aid


0141 561 7030

Tannahill Library    
0300 300 1188

Renfrewshire Childcare
0300 300 0170

Tannahill Centre
0141 889 7631
Information line

PLEASE NOTE
Although the information in this handbook is correct at the time of printing, there could be changes affecting the details, either before your child’s placement begins or during the course of their placement.  The Head of the Establishment will tell you of any important changes to the information.


Children’s Services

One Stop Shop For Help in Finding Childcare

Childcare in Renfrewshire

Information Service

C.R.I.S. provide free, impartial, accurate and up to date information on a wide range of local childcare and pre-school education services including the following:

· Childminders

· Nurseries

· Pre-school education

· Out of School Care

· Holiday Play schemes

· Parent & Toddler Groups

· Playgroups

The service offers advice to callers on how to choose the type of provision most suited to their needs and the needs of their children however no specific recommendations will be made.


How to get in touch?

Contact:
Renfrewshire Family Information Service
Children’s Services 3rd Floor
Renfrewshire House Cotton Street,
Paisley
PA1 1TZ

Telephone:



0300 300 0170

Website:


           www.scottishchildcare.gov.uk

Appendices

Appendix one:
Map indicating position of the establishment

Appendix two:
Travel information

The nursery is well positioned for all bus routes.  The bus stops near to the nursery are King Street and Well Street.

Public Holidays and In-Service Days 2018
The nursery will be closed on the following dates:

Public Holidays

Monday 1st January 2018





Tuesday 2nd January 2018





Wednesday 3rd January 2018
In-Service


Friday 9th February 2018
Public Holidays

Friday 30th March 2018





Monday 2nd April 2018

In-Service


Friday 4th May 2018
Public Holiday

Monday 7th May 2018

Public Holiday

Monday 28th May 2018

Public Holiday

Monday 6th August 2018
In-Service                       Monday 13th August 2018

In-Service


Tuesday 14th August 2018

Public Holiday

Friday 21st September 2018





Monday 24th September 2018

In-Service


Friday 12th October 2018

Public Holidays

Tuesday 25th December 2018

Wednesday 26th December 2018
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ROLE PLAY
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Helping
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Valuing
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Community Transport
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Tannahill Centre





Renfrewshire Dance Project
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Speech Therapy
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Language Unit
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Police Fire Services
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